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Fed News
Issue 27 July 2016

Welcome to Fed News:

Welcome to the 27th issue of Fed News. Many thanks for all the contributions sent in for publication.  It would be good if we could see more contributions from Branches about the excellent work they are doing locally. 
Please keep your articles and reports coming in.  It is important that you mark submissions, “For Fed News.”
The deadline for submitting pieces for the September issue is Friday 9th September.
You can read this newsletter and past issues on our website at www.nfbuk.org/site/index.php/fednews 
I would like to take this opportunity to wish Andrew Hodgson (President), Mike Hughes (Vice President) and Haleema Aslam (Development Worker), every success in their new roles.  Also, a thank you to Douglas Gilroy for his work in the Federation over many years. 

I would also like to thank Julia, the staff at the Windermere Manor Hotel and all the helpers for their hard work at the AGM and Conference. 

Bill Campbell, Fed News Editor
President’s Report
Andrew Hodgson, President
On Saturday 25th June at our AGM at the Windermere Manor Hotel I took over the mantle of President of NFBUK from Douglas Gilroy.  This still feels like a massive challenge and will be a learning curve for me as it is by far the most demanding voluntary role I have yet undertaken.

As all readers are aware we are living in extremely challenging times.  The result of the referendum on the membership of the EU will, I think, make things even more difficult and the fact that our new Prime Minister says that she wishes to exit from membership of the European Court of Human Rights does not bode well.  Much of our disability legislation, especially 
in recent years, has emanated from Europe.  Will the Government try to repeal some of this legislation?  We face a hard battle ahead to promote our rights in a society where there are many other priorities and where our needs are often ignored.

Similarly within NFBUK we face many challenges.  We have a falling membership and unless we do something about this, in five years’ time we may no longer exist.  In order to re-vitalise our organisation we need to put together a strategy that will enable us to gain new active members, so we can increase our campaigning ability in these challenging times.  Just as our nation is divided, so we are a very disparate group.  Our branches are varied in the roles they perform in their own individual communities, but they are all of value.  Some are active in campaigning, some perform more of a social function, but all have their place.  This variety, however, doesn't make it easy to define what our organisation does and it means that it isn't easy to apply for funding to keep it going.  We have appointed a Development Worker, Haleema Aslam, to try and grow our organisation and I believe that it should be our aim that we try and extend her project if possible, so that 
we can continue to develop.  Our task as an EC will be to develop a strategy that will enable us to survive and grow.

I think it will be important for me as President to keep you posted on how we are progressing in our task, so I hope to be able to contribute to 'Fed News' on a regular basis.

AGM Workshops
Andrew Hodgson and Haleema Aslam

As Development Worker I was responsible for developing the content of the workshops for the AGM event. Although I have previous history of working with blind and partially sighted people I was a bit nervous of how some of my ideas may be received given this was my first meeting with the membership. 
For me it is crucial for an organisation to have agreed strategic priorities which the organisation aims to work towards such as 
increasing membership, fundraising and campaigns.

The aim of the workshops for me was to get members present to agree to how we could increase membership from particular groups and to agree campaigning priorities.

From the workshop I facilitated the first topic was about how to increase membership and more particularly how to increase people from:

· Working age backgrounds
· Black and minority ethnic backgrounds
· Young people


There was consensus amongst the participants that more needed to be done to increase from the above groups. I suggested a campaign on the Disabled Students Allowance in order to get more young people as new changes to the 
Allowance will mean higher education institutions will now be responsible themselves for providing some of the support for disabled students and the DSA will no longer cover certain items.  This was seen by the group as key campaign to recruit young people.

Similarly it was felt if we worked more on Access to Work issues we would get more working age people to be members.

In terms of BME groups it was felt that certain locations like London and Leeds had either large BME populations that could be targeted or had BME specific visual impairment groups such as the Leeds Asian Blind Society.  I was also able to highlight to the group my experience of working with blind and partially sighted BME groups and the impact stigma could have on a 
person with a disability. The group agreed that BME populations may need a campaign of awareness raising and positive role models in order to become more fully involved with the Federation.


I suggested that we remove the membership fee for new members for 6 months in order to increase new members as our offer to members was limited and would need to be more appealing to target the above groups. Some participants agreed but others felt that the amount for membership was not an issue as it was affordable. However a discussion was had on how young people in particular needed incentives before they involved themselves in an organisation more meaningfully.

There was a strong feeling amongst the participants that the Federation needed a clearer sense of direction and what it had to offer before it could recruit new members. Similarly the groups also highlighted how the profile of the Federation needed to be raised externally as there were many people in the sector who did not know that the Federation existed.  A way to do this will be to develop a logo or a badge and a Facebook page.

The role of volunteers was also discussed as opposed to Associate membership because it was felt that Branches could benefit from the support of fully sighted people as helpers and as associated members were not allowed to be EC members.

Some members mentioned that they had no issues with sighted people becoming members of the EC.

The second workshop was about campaigns.  The group overwhelmingly agreed that the following should be campaign priorities:
· Shared spaces, with more of a focus on environmental design.

· Challenging cuts to rehabilitation services and welfare benefits.

· Access to Work and promoting it to employers  and employees


As well as campaigning on the above issues it was felt the Federation could support blind and partially sighted people more effectively by delivering workshops and training on how to complete the PIP/DLA application forms so that they don't end up losing the benefit.  A participant from Scotland cited the work being done by deaf blind organisations on this which was resulting in lower rates of appeals.

Other campaigns the group agreed with from my research were access to leisure and sports services and the changes to the Disabled Students Allowance. Examples were given of individuals who had signed up to gyms and 
been told they were required to bring a sighted companion who accompanies them around the gym. This was deemed to be inadequate and it was felt that leisure services should be able to support blind people better.

Access to public transport itself and design of public transport was mentioned as a continuing campaign. An example was given of work undertaken in Nottingham which made the tram more accessible.

I discussed the need for partnership working with the participants in order for our campaigns to be more effective. This included possible partnerships with RNIB, Guide Dogs, and local blind societies. The group was happy for the Federation to work with all of the above partners as long as the partners "were prepared to consult with you first".

After the workshop I felt confident that I still had sufficient working knowledge of the issues blind and partially sighted people faced and was able to utilise that knowledge and experience to develop ideas which will help us to co-ordinate our work.

I was particularly pleased that the group I facilitated understood the need to diversify membership and to incorporate new campaigns such as the Disabled Students Allowance campaign. Most of all I enjoyed meeting people and getting to know them as individuals with their own histories and interests.

Haleema Aslam, Development Worker

I worked alongside Haleema on developing these workshops and won't reiterate here the thinking behind their development as this has been already dealt with.  We divided those present at the AGM into two groups and I facilitated the second group.  So I will just outline here some of the points raised by this group, trying not to duplicate too much what has gone before.

Recruitment:

Ideas for recruiting people from working age included local media, DEAs, ECLOs, local societies for the blind, publicising through RNIB Connect Radio.  There was some feeling that holding Branch meetings at weekends would help in the recruitment of this group.  It was felt that our website needed to be revamped, that it would be vital to use social media and that our publicity leaflet needed to be more succinct.  It was felt that in the past giving talks in schools had been of benefit for recruitment, but it was recognised that such opportunities were now rare.

With regard to the recruitment of people from ethnic minorities, contact with the Association of Blind Asians had proved useful in the past.  It might be beneficial for NFBUK to become affiliated to groups representing the various ethnic minorities and we could visit their social clubs to give talks.

It was felt that what we are offering to potential members is ill-defined.  We need to give slick reasons as to why people should join.  We could increase our membership subscription, but people need to feel that they are getting something for it.  In the Nottingham Branch there is already a three month trial period before people need to pay to become members. It was felt that meetings which have both social and business elements were more attractive.  We need to find out what new members would like us to provide.

We need to sell our strength in numbers, supporting each other.  If we recruit more sighted people they can gain a sense of fulfilment through helping us.

Campaigns:

The following campaigns were regarded as being important:

1.  Campaign for sustaining rehabilitation services and challenging welfare cuts: working in partnership with RNIB, Guide Dogs, Macular Society, Visability, Thomas Pocklington, Sense, Deaf Blind UK, Association of Rehab Officers, Association of Directors of Social Services and Association of Directors of Social Work.

2.  Shared Spaces: working alongside Guide Dogs, RNIB, Living Streets, and Visionary.  It was felt that it was important to link this with a campaign against silent vehicles.

3.  Employment and Access to work - sustaining and promoting to employers: working alongside BCAB, Blind in Business, ABAPTAS.  As an organisation our branch meetings could provide information about equipment and promote the benefits of Access to Work to help to alleviate the anxiety on how it operates.

4.  Implementation of NHS Accessible Information Standard after July 2016: we need to promote this as an organisation and as individuals.  (It was pointed out that there is different legislation in Scotland which combines health and social services.)

5.  How can we develop the following into campaigns?


6.  Access to leisure and social opportunities e.g. gyms, restaurants.  It was suggested that we could link up with Metro and with Pocklington.

7.  Access to public transport including trains, buses and taxis and attitude of transport staff.  It was felt important that we needed to work alongside Transport for All, Transport for London, RNIB, Guide Dogs, SATA (Scottish 
Accessible Transport Alliance).  Other transport issues which needed to be considered would be: making it illegal to park at bus-stops (in Scotland) and the standardisation for the layout of buses.  These would be issues where we could work with Age UK and similar groups for elderly people.  We were reminded that access to transport needs to include trams.

Andrew Hodgson

A Windermere Working Weekend 
David Bates

I found this year’s AGM at the Windermere Manor Hotel, my first Federation meeting since 2006 at which I stopped overnight, to be very pleasing.  Although the dining room, the venue for our main meeting on Saturday, was rather full, I was impressed by the way that Haleema, our new development worker, Julia, her son Jamie and Jannette Campbell organised the layouts and shepherded members to their correct places and especially by Jamie’s express service in carrying the radio microphone around the room to members who wished to speak. In addition to their other duties they also carried out a very valuable service in guiding members around the hotel and to their rooms. 

I was also very impressed at the quality and menu choice at Friday’s dinner which even included linen table napkins, and I wonder if this was the first ever ADC or AGM at which a two course hot meal was served to attendees without them needing to leave their seats in the meeting room on Saturday.


I found the participation and comments of members at both Friday’s and Saturday’s workshops to be very informative and helpful, for after all this is what the AGM is really all about, and fortunately the statutory AGM business took only about one hour.

The evening in the bar provided a great opportunity to meet many members to whom I had only previously spoken on the phone, and this networking session should help to generate a co-operative working spirit among the membership which is so essential for the successful operation of a charity like ours.

Since my remaining sight disappeared I am very nervous about travelling long distances alone, but Virgin Trains assistance was superb and I didn’t have to panic about finding the button to open the door.  However on the return journey Virgin decided to test my intelligence by announcing that we were approaching Crewe station when we were actually approaching Wolverhampton where I had to leave the train.  Just to make sure, I got off the train and asked a staff member if this was actually Wolverhampton so that I could jump back on the train if it was in fact Crewe station as the train announcement had asserted, but all was well and my wife was there to meet me as arranged, but I suppose the Wolverhampton station staff member thought I was mad.

On my arrival at Windermere I was met at the station by the Windermere hotel minibus; all staff members were very helpful and used to dealing with blind people and my room was very comfortable and well fitted out although I had difficulty finding it the first time I returned, but all room doors have raised metal numbers which can be read by touch, even by people like me who have no remaining sight and can’t read Braille. 


Altogether a very pleasant and acceptable place for a blind person to visit and relax!
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  RNIB Trustee Elections


     Mike Hughes
Over the summer RNIB will be holding elections for Trustees to sit on the Charity Board. For the first time this will be 1 member 1 vote election so YOU have a voice and a vote if you are an RNIB connect member.
If you register to vote you can still join for free.
The election will, I understand, be via telephone and run by the Electoral reform society so it’s safe, secure and free to take part.

You can still register, just call the membership helpline 

0303 1234 555.  More membership details can be found at

https://help.rnib.org.uk/help/products-services/membership/
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 Accessible health information should come as Standard 

RNIB Facebook page, 22 June 2016
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Phil Lee, our Essex Volunteer Campaign Coordinator, spoke to us about campaigning for accessible health information.

 

I’ve volunteered with Campaigns for five years. I’ve campaigned for accessible bus travel, streets, health information, to protect disability benefits, the list goes on.

 

I’ve always wanted to be involved in making health information accessible. It really matters to me as someone who’s registered blind. I’ve had instances at Hospitals where I’ve been sat not knowing where to go or I’ve been told to “knock on that door over there” but I don’t know where “over there” is. The amount of times I’ve asked for my health information to be in large print and they say, “Oh, we can’t do that!.”
 

I still receive information from the Hospital in standard print. The GP started to send me letters in large print but now they’ve gone back to them in standard print again. Even when the letter is in large print, they use a script type font which is quite difficult to read; I need plain Arial.

I’m involved with my local Patient Participation Group and Essex Cares, now ECL. I’ve been highlighting NHS England’s Accessible Information Standard to people with sensory impairments. I’ve sent flyers, information packs and letters to GP Surgeries to make sure they know about it. 

 

A lot of GP Practice Managers don’t know about the Standard. I think they must be worried about the cost; it’s not that they don’t want your health information to be accessible to you.

 

I think RNIB’s Need it to Read it campaign to get the word out about the Standard is great. The more people that know they’re entitled to health information in a format they can read, the more people ask and the more people that receive it, whether it’s braille, audio, email or large print.
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   Developing accessible bank notes with the Bank of England 

RNIB Facebook page, 29 June 2016

We’re delighted to have worked closely with the Bank of England on developing new bank notes that will incorporate features to help blind and partially sighted people better identify their money.
With information gathered through focus groups, we were able to advise the Bank of England on the size of the notes, what they should feel like, and how they would work best for people with sight loss.
The new notes will be made of polymer, and will retain tiered sizing, include bold numerals and have a similar colour palettes to the current paper notes. In addition, the new ten pound and twenty pound notes will include a tactile feature (created by a series of raised dots). The five pound note will be distinguishable by not having this feature. The new five pound notes will be introduced this September, followed by new ten pound notes in 2017. 

Steve Tyler, Head of Solutions, Strategy and Planning at RNIB, said: "These new characteristics should help people living with sight loss distinguish between denominations. The staggered introduction of the new notes will give blind and partially sighted people time to get used to the new materials being used.”

The rigorous user testing during the development of the new notes will continue once they are released, and we’ll be continually gathering feedback from users as the notes enter circulation.

Victoria Cleland, Chief Cashier at the Bank of England, said:

“I am grateful to RNIB for their help in testing this great new innovation. Banknotes are a key part of daily life, and we want them to continue to be accessible and easy to use for everyone.  Our new polymer notes are cleaner, safer and stronger!" 
It can be a challenge handling cash if you're blind or partially sighted, as it can be difficult to tell the difference between notes and coins. We hope the creation of these new notes will make it easier and safer to exchange money.

Hopefully, this development will encourage other businesses and associations to follow suit, as they recognise the importance of making products and services accessible to all their customers. 
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guide dog for religious reasons




4 July 2016

A blind man was barred from using a taxi by a driver who took religious exception to his guide dog.

Charles Bloch, 22, was with his girlfriend and dog Carlo on Friday 1st July when he was told by a taxi driver he could not take the dog for religious reasons.

It is the second time this year Mr Bloch has been refused a taxi because of his dog but this time his girlfriend shared a video of it on social media.

ADT Taxis admitted its driver broke the law and he has since been sacked.

Commenting on the case, Leicester City Council said religion was "not a sensible excuse" and drivers are told about the law on their licence and during exams.

"It's extremely frustrating," said Mr Bloch, a student at De Montfort University in Leicester. "But, it's a very common thing and happens a lot."

Mr Bloch has deteriorating eyesight due to glaucoma and in April was refused a ride by an Uber driver who also cited religious reasons.

"I have no hatred towards the driver and his religion, and I would respect that if the law wasn't there, but the law is there to help people be more integrated into the community," he said.

Under the Disability Discrimination Act, it is illegal for a private hire vehicle to refuse to take a disabled person because they have an assistance dog, nor can they charge more.

Anyone found guilty of an offence under the act is liable to a fine.

Assistance dogs are defined as dogs trained to guide someone who is blind, deaf, epileptic or suffers a condition which affects mobility.

Drivers can apply to a licensing authority for exemption from carrying assistance dogs, but only on medical grounds.

ADT Taxis posted a statement on its Facebook page, saying it was "deeply ashamed" by the driver's conduct.

A city council spokesman said: "Drivers are legally required to accept bookings from passengers with assistance dogs unless the driver has a medical exemption certificate.  "We're not aware of any taxi drivers in Leicester to which this applies."

He said they were considering whether to revoke the driver's licence and had contacted Mr Bloch with regards to legal action being taken.
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Rise in disabled train passenger numbers sparks call for ‘turn up and go’ system

Gina Vettese, Disabled Go News
New government figures show that the number of disabled people travelling by train has increased sharply in the last year.

The Office of Rail and Road (ORR) statistics show that disabled people were assisted to use a train 1,146,000 times in 2015-16, an increase of 7.7 per cent on the previous year and a rise of 21 per cent in just three years.

The number of bookings made through the national passenger assistance booking system rose by 7.6 per cent to more than 341,000 (each booking usually involves several requests for assistance).

Neither of these figures includes assistance provided by Network Rail or train companies when a disabled passenger has asked for help without making a booking.

Other figures published by ORR show that the number of people with a disabled persons railcard rose by 9.6 per cent to more than 192,000 in 2015-16, an increase of more than 47,000 (nearly a third) in just three years.

The railcard allows disabled passengers to receive a discount of a third off adult rail fares on the national rail network.

The figures on assistance and railcards will add weight to calls by campaigners for the government to continue investing in improving the accessibility of the rail transport system.

Faryal Velmi, director of the user-led charity Transport for All, said: “It is really positive that there seems to be an increasing amount of disabled people who are travelling on trains.”

She said the true number of disabled people travelling on the rail network was likely to be far higher, because of the number of people who “turn up and go” without booking assistance in advance.

And she said disabled people needed to push the Association of Train Operating Companies to scrap the national passenger assistance booking system and instead enforce a genuine “turn up and go” system, so that wheelchair-users and other disabled people do not have to book in advance if they need assistance to travel by rail.

She said: “If we are seeing more disabled people use the railways, it makes an even stronger case that we need to treat disabled people as equal citizens with a ‘right to ride’, and get rid of this unfair policy.”

Last month, seven organisations, headed by Transport for All, criticised Sir Peter Hendy, the chair of Network Rail, for recommending in a spending review that nearly £50 million allocated to Access for All – a scheme introduced by the Labour government in 2006 to fund access improvements at rail stations – should be delayed until 2019 at the earliest.

Sir Peter had recommended that Access for All funding for 2014-19 should be cut from £102 million to £55 million, with the rest carried over to the next spending period, 2019-24.

The Department for Transport (DfT) is due to respond to Sir Peter’s report – which contains his detailed recommendations for “replanning” Network Rail’s investment programme for 2014-19 across England and Wales – later this year.

Velmi said the ORR figures added weight to their call for DfT to ignore Hendy’s recommendation to cut the Access for All funding.

TfA and the other six organisations said in their letter to transport secretary Patrick McLoughlin that most stations still do not have lifts, tactile paving, audio-visual information, induction loops and other equipment that enables disabled people to use them, and so “great swathes of the UK rail network are no go areas for disabled people, particularly those with mobility impairments”.

They said the Access for All fund had delivered “much needed ring fenced funding” to improve this situation.

A DfT spokeswoman said: “It is great news that more passengers than ever are taking advantage of the disabled persons railcard, giving access to discounts across our railways.

“It is also encouraging to see that more customers are benefiting from improved passenger assistance at stations.

“We are determined to make rail journeys better for all passengers, and we’ve made significant progress since 2010 in improving accessibility across the entire transport network.

“Our Access for All programme has delivered improvements such as accessible toilets, tactile paving or induction loops to more than 1,200 stations across the country.”

And she said that “89 per cent of buses are now fully accessible, compared to 59 per cent in 2010, and we have committed over £500 million since 2006 for accessibility improvements at stations across the UK.”
Rail improvements for disabled could help millions, says comic
Ross Lydall, Evening Standard, Friday 8 July 2016
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Picture of Francesca Martinez, left, at King’s Cross with accessibility expert Margaret Hickish who is now advising Network Rail. Alex Lentati. 

Disabled comedian Francesca Martinez backed a campaign to improve accessibility on the railways. 

Martinez, who describes herself as a “wobbly woman” due to mobility problems caused by cerebral palsy, said the changes could improve journeys for millions of passengers. 
Network Rail, which runs the UK’s rail infrastructure and many of the bigger stations, has recruited London Olympics accessibility expert Margaret Hickish to ensure its work to renovate and rebuild stations considers the needs of all passengers at the outset. 
Martinez, from Queen’s Park, takes trains to gigs around the country, and as part of the initiative she was able to raise concerns with NR boss Mark Carne while making a video about the challenges for disabled passengers. 
These include the need for disabled people to get early notice of which platform a train is departing from, and the location of named coaches when they have booked a seat, and the wish not to have to give 24 hours’ notice to apply for help from station staff.
 

Martinez said: “When they announce a platform for a train just five minutes before it goes, I’m so stressed, as I know there will be hordes of people rushing by me as I’m struggling to get to the platform. I travel with my partner and I’m always saying: ‘If only they could do this, or put that in place, it would make my life so much easier.’ 
“It’s very hard for able-bodied people to imagine all the different scenarios and readjustments that would make travel easier for a range of abilities.”
She added: “The wonderful thing about this campaign is that it does come from someone who uses the trains a lot and who has a disability.”
Changes in the Spaces and Places for Everyone initiative include providing lifts to all the platforms at London Bridge during its upgrade, an audio guide for blind travellers using Reading station and a dog toilet area for guide dogs at Birmingham New Street. 
According to research by Populus for Network Rail, of the two-thirds of disabled people who travel by train, 24 per cent do not feel that their journey will be an easy one. 
Mr Carne said access for disabled people had often been “tagged on at a later stage, rather than being a part of the initial design strategy for our railway. We are committed to changing this… to make sure that inclusivity is deeply embedded in our culture.”

Describe Online enters a new phase

The Past

· Ever wondered where to go after you step onto the platform or how to find your train when you leave the bus or taxi?

· Ever felt lost in the maze of tunnels and galleries where no natural light reaches you?

· Ever been left wondering what the sign really means when you don’t know where you are, or where you're going?

In the late nineties, Terry Robinson decided to set up Describe Online, a new online service for blind and partially-sighted people. It would consist of online text descriptions of venues, written in clear English, in terms visually-impaired people could readily understand. The Describe Online mission is for every public venue to have a text guide, explaining: 

· That it exists

· Where it is

· How to reach it by public transport

· What's on offer 

· How to obtain or use it

Describe Online began trading in 2000. Since then, it has gathered a significant number of text guides for different types of venues, including train stations, bus stations and conference centres.

The Present

In 2015, Terry announced that he was handing over the reins of Describe Online to someone else. As I was about to take redundancy from my previous job as an Equality Adviser at Kent County Council, I agreed to give it a go.

The Future

While Terry’s Describe Online has been a one-man show, I plan to make it more of a team effort. Web technicians would keep the website up-to date; fund-raisers would raise funds; and describers would describe.  The more describers I can get, the more useful text guides there will be.  Many services set up for the benefit of groups who are often overlooked or placed at a disadvantage are provided within a charity model, and the expectation is usually for volunteers to carry out the work. However, I believe that wherever possible, people who do the job deserve a fair day’s pay for a fair day’s work, so describers will be paid for their efforts.

If you are interested in producing fresh text guides, you will need:

· A good sense of spatial awareness.

· Good writing skills, so that your guides will be both accurate and clear.
· To work with a sighted support worker who will explain to you what’s on offer at venues and where it can be found.
· A way to note down what you learn when visiting the venue you are describing, so that you can write an accurate text guide when you get home – a hand-held voice recorder might be a useful tool.

Don’t worry – you won’t have to do all the technical bits to upload your text guide.

Please browse www.describe-online.com to see:

Existing text guides – how they have been written, and to check whether a venue you are visiting already has a text guide.
The short video explaining how to write a text guide.  

The mission statement showing the aims of Describe Online.
Fund-raising

Many public authorities are experiencing severe cutbacks, and may be looking at ways to stop doing things, rather than exploring new ways of spending their money, so getting the funds to produce new text guides is becoming ever more challenging. However, any of us could raise funds to produce a text guide of a venue dear to our hearts. Here are some fund-raising ideas:

· Why not run a quiz, put on a concert, or get sponsorship to do something you love doing, to fund a text guide for your local train station, theatre or library.
· Your local mayor will adopt pet causes during their year in office – why not encourage them to fund a text guide to a local venue during their period of office.
· You could approach your local society for the blind for funding for a text guide to bus and train stations their clients regularly use.
· Your NFB branch could fund a text guide of the public transport venues its members need when attending their meetings.
If you would like to become a describer or a fund-raiser, or to get involved in any other way, please email me at:

 clive@clivelever.co.uk.



World Congress on disability and inclusion
On 25-27 October 2016, there is to be a World Congress on disability and inclusion in Edinburgh. It will be held in the Edinburgh International Conference Centre. It is expected to be a very large event, attracting speakers and around 1000 delegates from across the world. The Congress is run by an organisation called Rehabilitation International with some partners. You can find out more about the Congress on this web-site: http://riworldcongress.com/ 
Getting around Australia style
Sydney launches 'world's largest' braille and tactile network for vision-impaired pedestrians
702 ABC Sydney, Amanda Hoh, 4 July 2016 

The world's most comprehensive network of braille and tactile signs to help visually impaired pedestrians has been rolled out across Sydney.

More than 2,100 braille and raised-letter signs have been installed at pedestrian crossings in the City of Sydney area. They were officially launched by Lord Mayor Clover Moore who said it was the "world's largest tactile network".



Photo: The new braille and tactile street signs replace worn-out rubber panels at pedestrian crossings. 

"It's one of the most significant projects we've done to make sure our city is welcoming and accessible," Cr Moore said. "We want people to be independent around the city."

The aluminium panels feature street names and building numbers in both braille and large, raised lettering. They have been placed next to push buttons at signalised crossing areas.

Nicole Holmes, who uses a guide dog, said the signs would make a big difference to those who are blind or vision impaired. "The new signs help people who are vision impaired to move through the city safely, independently and with confidence," she said.  "Being able to identify where I am without having to concentrate on orientation methods such as counting streets makes trips through the city far more pleasurable now.  "The signs are easy to locate and read, whether you are reading the braille or raised print."

For Rolf Geerings from Vision Australia, the signs will makes his life much easier once he loses his sight from macular degeneration.  "It shows that in this country we can look after our own," he told the ABC.  "It will help me move around the city and make me feel safe."

According to Guide Dogs NSW/ACT, there are around 100,000 people with non-correctable vision loss in NSW. That number is predicted to increase by more than 20 per cent by 2020.

Note: This article was submitted by Sheila Foster.

Notes on Blindness
Jessica Beal

I would recommend that everyone goes to see the film “Notes on Blindness.” It’s a very moving story of John Hull who recorded an audio diary in the 1980s after losing his sight. He talks honestly about the effect blindness has on him and his family on this extraordinary journey. I could relate to many of John’s thoughts, yet he also got me to think. Make sure you have plenty of tissues ready!

The film is on general cinema release so not specialist for blind people and I hope it makes people aware of some of the difficulties we go through on a daily basis. Of course technology is much more advanced now so I wonder if John would have felt the same if he lived in this era.

I saw the film at a cinema where there wasn’t audio description available. However the best thing about this film is that you don’t need to get a headset from the cinema to get the audio description track. There is a smart phone app called ‘Movie Reading” which I have just found out about. You download the app on to your phone. At the bottom of the screen are four tabs. Select ‘market’ and it tells you what films are available. Select Notes on Blindness, Cinema and it downloads the track. Then when you get to the cinema, select the ‘My Movies’ tab and click on the film title. Press ok when the film starts and the audio description will start playing. Don’t worry if you miss the start of the film as the ‘Sync’ button will work out where you are and put the track in the right place. It’s really clever and works perfectly! It’s disappointing that there is currently only two films on this app as I think it is a great way to enjoy films independently at the cinema.

Disability champion appointed to lead charity


08/07/2016 
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Today (Friday 8 July), Leonard Cheshire Disability has announced that Neil Heslop, OBE, is joining the charity as chief executive on 1 October.
Neil, currently Managing Director, RNIB Solutions, is also co-founder and trustee of Blind in Business, an organisation he set up over twenty years ago.
Neil, who lost his sight aged 21, joined RNIB in May 2013. He is a graduate in Law from Newcastle University and holds an MBA from Cranfield School of Management and a Diploma in Marketing from the Chartered Institute of Marketing.
In a 20-year career, Neil has held senior roles in the telecoms industry in North America and the UK. These include Head of Strategy and General Manager of Retail Operations at O2, CEO of Cincinnati Bell Wireless and Director of CTIA the Wireless Association.
Sally Davis, chair of Leonard Cheshire Disability, says:

“As we approach the centenary of our founder’s birth, I am delighted that Neil will be joining us as our new chief executive. Neil brings a wealth of leadership experience across a number of organisations and has been a champion for disabled people, particularly in pioneering the development of enabling technologies.
“I would like take this opportunity to thank our acting chief executive, Rosemarie Pardington, for her exceptional contribution to the work of our charity over the last seventeen years.”
Neil Heslop, says: “In the short time I’ve got to know the charity, I have been hugely impressed by the breadth of work that Leonard Cheshire Disability does. I’m delighted to take on the challenge of leading such an inspirational organisation which delivers excellent social care, innovative employment programmes and wide-reaching international projects.”

Brexit and the European Guide Dogs Federation

David Adams, President, 4th July 2016
You all will have heard about the British referendum where there was a 52%-48% vote for the United Kingdom to withdraw from the European Union.
There has been a lot of turmoil in the last week with many 
different opinions as to what happens next.  We thought it best not to rush with an EGDF public statement. Our overall feeling is that Brexit will not affect EGDF very much. We already have European members that are not part of the EU, such as Switzerland, Serbia, Albania and Turkey.  We have enough members in EU Member States to qualify for European Commission grants if we decide to apply in the future.

Whatever happens, it seems the UK will remain a member of the European Union until the exit negotiations are completed. This cannot start until the UK government invokes Article 50, which under the Lisbon Treaty, sets out the procedures for withdrawal. It also sets out a timetable of two years to complete the negotiations, so probably nothing will happen until 2019, assuming Article 50 is invoked toward the end of this year.

When Greenland withdrew from the EEC it took over three years and they have a tiny population of 56,000 compared with the UK's 65 million; in short, it could take much longer to extract the UK.

So, for the moment, it's business as usual. We will keep a close 
eye on the evolving situation and have some proposals to discuss at the forthcoming board meeting.



Brexit vote: Disabled people seek safe haven in Scotland

John Pring, Disability News Service (DNS), 30 June 2016 
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Hundreds or even thousands of disabled people are so alarmed by the idea of Britain leaving the European Union (EU) that they are considering moving to Scotland, information from disabled activists suggests.

One disabled campaigner has told Disability News Service (DNS) that she has been contacted personally by 70 disabled people who want to leave for Scotland in the wake of last week’s referendum result, in which Britain voted to leave the EU by a margin of 52 per cent to 48 per cent.

Pat Onions (pictured), co-founder of Pat’s Petition, who lives in Scotland, said disabled people had been in touch by text, phone, email and on Facebook.

She said: “Scotland wants to remain in the EU. They felt their human rights would be protected. They felt it was a safer country to live then England.

“They felt Tories would remain in power after Brexit even with a general election in the autumn and that no-one in England cares about people with disabilities anymore.”

She added: “Feelings amongst disabled people are running high. They are scared – more than before with such uncertainty. Scotland seems like a safe place to be.”

Two other disabled campaigners have separately told DNS that they want to move north of the border, in the hope that Scotland will vote for independence and join the EU as an independent nation.

Doug Paulley has played a leading role in using the legal system to fight disability discrimination in England, and is currently awaiting a Supreme Court ruling on whether disabled people should have priority in using the wheelchair space on buses.

He is so concerned at the loss of safeguards that are currently provided by EU legislation that he is considering a move north of the Scottish border.

Paulley, who lives in Wetherby, Yorkshire, said: “I’m not sure I want to be part of a country that has lost all its safeguards for disabled people’s rights and is already victimising disabled people.”

He said the government was already “fairly openly hostile to disabled people” and was “making them pay for austerity”, and that an EU exit would mean a “significant loss of protection” on independent living and equality.

He said: “We don’t know how much worse it’s going to be. Being in Europe could have been protecting us from things being even worse than they already are.”

Paulley said he saw Scotland as a “safe environment”, and even if there was a delay in it joining the EU, he said he would “rather be in a country that is wanting to be in the EU than one that is isolationist”.

He insists he is serious about the idea, although he accepts the difficulty of transferring his care package from one part of the UK to another.

He said: “I don’t want to do anything too quickly because I wouldn’t want to do anything based purely on the shock of the EU vote but in reality as a disabled person you can’t anyway, so it will take a while to research and organise, but I am definitely starting.”

Martin Kelly, founder and chief executive of the Disability Experts consultancy, said he too was considering a move to Scotland.

He said: “My wife is Scottish and is keen to return following the result and I’m not against the idea either.

“We said we would look into moving to Scotland if the vote was to leave. This is because we want to be member of the EU, we feel we have the protection of EU laws as people with disabilities.

“I was devastated by the result because I don’t feel as protected as I used to.

“I’m concerned that our human rights will be altered and I’m concerned that any progress we have made since the Disability Discrimination Act and the Equality Act will be undone by an autonomous government.”

John McArdle, co-founder of the user-led grassroots network Black Triangle, which is based in Scotland, said: “I have had a lot of people express that opinion.

“I don’t know whether it means they will just pack up and move north.”But he said the referendum had “hardened people’s fears and sense of insecurity”.

He said: “The feeling is that people are terrified that there has been such a right-wing shift in British politics because of Brexit.”

He said this had led to a rise in hate crime, which had affected disabled people who were being blamed for claiming benefits and causing the country’s financial problems.

McArdle said: “People look north to us and see a lack of any of that and all this hatred and division and see broadly speaking in Scotland social solidarity.

“That’s what is making people feel they would prefer to live in a country like Scotland rather than England, with the way things are going.”

He said he believed that some disabled people would move north, but for a combination of reasons and not just the Brexit vote.  He said: “This may just be a tipping point.”

McArdle said one reason could be the Scottish government’s move to set up its own Independent Living Fund, following the closure of the fund in England last year, and new wide-ranging powers for the Scottish government to control benefits such as disability living allowance and personal independence payment, as a result of the Scotland Act.
Scotland’s first Minister, Nicola Sturgeon, pledged in her party’s manifesto for this year’s Scottish Parliament elections that an SNP government would “protect disability benefits” and “reform assessment procedures to ensure they work for service users, and stop the revolving door of assessments and related stress and anxiety for those with long-term illnesses, disabilities or conditions”.

Scarborough holiday flat for the VI community
Do you and your family love the seaside? Would you like an inexpensive break at any time of the year just two minutes from the sea?
The LOOK holiday flat is in the lovely seaside town of Scarborough; a traditional Victorian town and the largest holiday resort on the North Yorkshire Coast.
The flat is accessible with two bedrooms, one double (with space for a cot, and one with bunk beds plus an extra single bed.
The LOOK flat provides an opportunity for every family with a visually impaired child to enjoy a seaside break and can be booked for both long and short breaks at very reasonable rates (currently £45 per night or £300 per week!).

For more information or to book call 01432 376314 or email information@look-uk.org 
The National Federation of Families with Visually Impaired Children, Registered Charity: 1140471  www.look-uk.org 

Techshare Europe 2016: Smart Accessible Technology for Work, Rest and Play 

In association with lead technology partner Google.
15-16 September 2016, Glasgow Science Centre, Glasgow

Techshare Europe 2016 returns to the Glasgow Science Centre for the 5th consecutive year on 15-16 September 2016!

Why attend?
The event is Europe’s leading accessible technology conference and uniquely brings together technology professionals from across the globe as well as representatives from health and social care, housing, transport, education and leisure providers and those involved in telehealthcare, research, product development as well as people using access technology. In addition to hearing about the latest developments and cutting edge innovations there are plenty of opportunities to network.
Download the Techshare Europe 2016 provisional programme:

· Techshare Europe 2016 provisional programme (Word, 311KB)
Costs

Bookings will be charged at the following rates:

Early Bird rate

Bookings received by 31 July 2016 will be charged at the following Early Bird rates:

· Conference package: 15 and 16 September 2016 (including dinner) - £130.

· 15 and 16 September 2016 (no dinner) - £80

Standard rate

Bookings received after 31 July 2016 will be charged at the following rates.

· Conference package: 15 and 16 September 2016 (including dinner) - £155.

· 15 and 16 September 2016 (no dinner) - £100

Please note that RNIB members (if attending as an individual and not representing an organisation), volunteers and students are entitled to a 50% discount of the above rates.

Book now

Book your Techshare Europe 2016 conference place online today or alternatively download the document and return by post.

· Book your place at Techshare Europe online today
· Techshare Europe 2016 booking form (Word, 331KB)
Remember to tweet about it on Twitter using #Techshare16
Sponsorship and exhibition opportunities

Sponsorship, exhibitor and delegate pack marketing opportunities are available for the conference. If you are interested in receiving further details, please contact scotlandevents@rnib.org.uk
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      Trustees wanted for Disability Rights UK

Are you passionate about equal participation for all disabled people? Do you have the skills to be a Trustee?

Can you help strengthen the voice of disabled people and support Disability Rights UK to continue to build the organisation and achieve greater impact and sustainability?

Then come and join us. We are disabled people leading change, working for “Equal Participation for All”. We are seeking three Trustees to join our board. Our elections take place on 7th November, successful candidates will then join the board on 1st January 2017 for a three year term.
To assist with our board’s skill balance we would particularly welcome applications from people with expertise in income generation, financial management and communications.

Our board is currently under represented by women and by people from black and minority ethnic communities, so we would welcome applicants from those groups.
We are always keen to receive applications from disabled people with a wide range of impairment experiences including: learning difficulties, mental health conditions, neuro-diversity, being Deaf, hearing impairments, visual impairments, physical impairments, long term health conditions.
To apply download the following documents:

· Trustee application form
· Trustee Role and Person Specification
· Disability Rights UK Trustee Commitments
For general guidance on being a Trustee please see: https://reachskills.org.uk/knowledge-centre/support-boards/becoming-and-being-trustee/our-guide-being-trustee
Send completed applications to recruitment@disabilityrightsuk.org
Or, for a printed application pack write to:

Trustee Recruitment, Disability Rights UK, CAN Mezzanine
49 – 51 East Road, London, N1 6AH

Or telephone 020 7250 8181 and ask to speak to either Mary Convill or Michael Paul.

The closing date for the receipt of applications is 6 p.m. on Monday 15th August.  We look forward to hearing from you.

[image: image17.jpg]




UN report raises ‘deep concerns’ about impact of austerity on disabled people

Disability Go News
UN experts have expressed serious concerns about the impact of government austerity on the rights of disabled people and other disadvantaged groups.

In a scathing report, the UN committee on economic, social and cultural rights said it was “seriously concerned” about the “disproportionate adverse impact” of the austerity measures introduced by successive Tory-led governments.

And it questioned why the government had made no attempt to carry out a “comprehensive assessment of the cumulative impact” of these measures on the economic, social and cultural rights of disabled people and other groups.

Justin Tomlinson, the minister for disabled people, tried to dismiss the report as “very historical” when he spoke at a meeting of the all-party parliamentary disability group on Tuesday (28 June), even though the Equality and Human Rights Commission (EHRC) provided updated information to the committee in April, and the Just Fair consortium of UK human rights organisations provided its own updated report last month.

The UN committee has now become just the latest in a series of expert, influential organisations to call for a cumulative impact assessment of government cuts and reforms on disabled people, a demand disabled activists have been making since at least the autumn of 2011, when first Pat’s Petition and then the WOW petition demanded such action by the government.

These organisations include EHRC, parliament’s joint committee on human rights, the Department for Work and Pensions’ own social security advisory committee, the National Institute of Economic and Social Research, and the Institute for Fiscal Studies.

The committee said it was “deeply concerned” about the social security reforms introduced by the coalition and the current Conservative government, and said it was “particularly concerned” about the impact on groups such as disabled people, women, children and low-income families.

It called for the benefit cuts that came in through the 2012 and 2016 welfare reform acts to be reversed.

It also raised concerns about how often the UK government used benefit sanctions, and the absence of “due process and access to justice” for those who have been sanctioned, and called for a review of their use.

When asked by Disability News Service (DNS) for his response to the report, during Tuesday’s meeting, Tomlinson said: “I don’t want to have a political debate, because I will probably lose, but in reality we are spending £3 billion a year more on supporting people with long-term health conditions and disabilities than when we came into office.

“There are always requests for different ways we could spend money, different places we could spend more money.”

And he said that DWP had to justify “every bit of our expenditure to Treasury”.

When DNS asked whether this meant he was saying the UN committee was wrong and its conclusions were unfounded, and whether he was aware of the report, he said: “I am aware and we will publish our full response but we are not in a position to do that yet.”

But he said: “There is still much more that we need to do.

“That is absolutely the case as to why the secretary of state has gone for the green paper [on employment support for disabled people, due to be published later this year], rather than a white paper, where it is ‘we know best’… whereas the green paper is about opportunity [for disabled people and others to have their say].”

He added: “They have made a series of recommendations. We will look at that. Many of those things we are already doing, because this is very historical.”

When DNS pointed out that the report was not historical and had been provided with up-to-date information from disabled campaigners in the last few months, Tomlinson said: “You and I can disagree on that.

“I am not dismissing the importance of it, I am just saying that some of the things that have been looked at have already been responded to.”

The UK ratified the International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights in 1976 and was last reviewed on its progress on implementing the treaty in 2009, under the last Labour government.

The committee is one of 10 bodies that monitor the implementation of the UN’s main human rights treaties.

Because the UK has ratified the treaty, it is obliged to use the “maximum of its available resources” to progressively achieve the “full realization of economic, social and cultural rights”.

The committee warned all the countries that have signed up to the treaty in 2012 that austerity measures must be “temporary, necessary, proportionate, and not discriminatory and must not disproportionately affect the rights of disadvantaged and marginalized individuals and groups”.

Among other concerns raised by the committee in its “concluding observations”, it criticised the UK’s failure to bring into force the Equality Act measures on dual discrimination, which would outlaw, for example, cases in which people are directly discriminated against for being both disabled and gay, or for being both black and a woman.

The committee also said that it was concerned that disabled people, young people and those belonging to ethnic, religious or other minorities continued to be disproportionately affected by unemployment.

And it raised concerns about the “persistent critical situation in terms of availability, affordability and accessibility of adequate housing” in the UK, and the “significant” rise and “exceptionally high levels” of homelessness affecting disabled people and other groups, particularly in England and Northern Ireland.

It also raised concerns about the government’s reforms to legal aid and the introduction of employment tribunal fees, which it said had “restricted access to justice, in areas such as employment, housing, education and social welfare benefits”.

And it called for more information in the UK’s next report to the committee on the impact of its national strategy on gender-based violence, particularly on disabled women and girls.

In a tiny section on the “positive aspects” of the UK’s progress, the committee praised the 2009 ratification of the UN Convention on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities – under the last Labour government – the introduction of the Care Act 2014 and the Modern Slavery Act 2015, as well as work by the Scottish government on integrating refugees and on drawing up a human rights national action plan.

EHRC welcomed the report and again called on the government to carry out a cumulative impact assessment of its policies on disabled people and other groups, and called on it to “improve its planning and monitoring of reforms to social security” and review social security policies which have led to cuts in protection.

Lorna McGregor, an EHRC commissioner, also highlighted the committee’s concerns on access to justice.

She said: “Recent reforms to civil law justice have had particular impacts on disabled people, women and ethnic minorities.

“For example, the introduction of fees for employment tribunals has resulted in large drops in the numbers of claims brought for discrimination on the basis of sex, disability, race and sexual orientation.

“I welcome this report by the UN and we will now work with civil society organisations to hold the government to account in this area.”
Finally:  Hopefully, you will have found this newsletter both interesting and informative. Please keep articles, reports and letters coming in for inclusion in future issues.  Please mark your submissions “For Fed News.”  
The deadline for submitting pieces for the September issue is Friday 9th September.

Bill Campbell, Fed News Editor.
NFBUK contact details: Sir John Wilson House, 215 Kirkgate, Wakefield, West Yorkshire, WF1 1JG, Tel: 01924 291313 email: admin@nfbuk.org   website:  www.nfbuk.org 
You can read this newsletter on our website at www.nfbuk.org/site/index.php/fednews
Here at Fed News we are working towards producing a newsletter that will be our window on the world. 

Disclaimer: Whilst making all reasonable efforts to provide correct information, NFBUK cannot guarantee that the data provided by this newsletter is accurate in every respect. Contents are passed on for recipient‘s information only, and NFBUK does not endorse and is not responsible or liable for any content, advertising, products, or other materials on or available from included projects, websites or resources. 
National Federation of the Blind of the UK (NFBUK)

Reg. Charity No. 236629 (England & Wales) SC 040134 (Scotland)
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